## <u>City of Keene</u> New Hampshire

# JOINT PLANNING BOARD/ PLANNING, LICENSES AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Monday, July 14, 2025

6:30 PM

Council Chambers, City Hall

**Staff Present:** 

Mari Brunner, Senior Planner

**Planning Board** 

**Members Present:** 

Harold Farrington, Chair

Roberta Mastrogiovanni, Vice Chair

Kate M. Bosley, Chair

Mayor Jay V. Kahn

Councilor Michael Remy Armando Rangel

Kenneth Kost

Stephon Mehu, Alternate

Planning, Licenses &

**Development Committee** 

Members Present: Kate M. Bosley, Chair Robert C. Williams Edward J. Haas

Planning, Licenses & Development Committee

**Members Not Present:** 

Philip M. Jones, Vice Chair

Andrew M. Madison

**Planning Board** 

**Members Not Present:** 

Sarah Vezzani Ryan Clancy Michael Hoefer, Alternate Randyn Markelon, Alternate

Tammy Adams, Alternate

#### I) Roll Call

Chair Bosley called the meeting to order at 6:46 PM and a roll call was taken. Mr. Mehu was invited to join the meeting as a voting member.

#### II) Approval of Meeting Minutes – June 9, 2025

A motion was made by Councilor Haas to accept the June 9, 2025 meeting minutes. The motion was seconded by Councilor Williams.

Mayor Kahn offered the following corrections:

Page 220, first paragraph, last line – word "wan" should be corrected to read as "was".

Page 10, Line 403 – Correction to Councilor Remy's name.

Line 514 – instead of "above the ground floor" it should say "on the ground floor"

Councilor Farrington noted – Councilor Williams needs to be noted as being present at the meeting.

The motion made by Councilor Haas was unanimously approved.

#### **III)** Continued Public Workshops:

A) Ordinance O-2025-20 Relating to Setbacks and Build-to Dimensions. Petitioner, City of Keene Community Development Department, proposes to amend Sec. 1.3.3 of the LDC to clarify that the Front, Side, and Rear setbacks apply to any building or structure on a lot. Further, this ordinance proposes to amend the definitions for "Build-To Line" and "Build-To Zone" (BTZ) to state that they apply to any principal structure with some exceptions. Lastly, this ordinance proposes to amend Sec. 8.4.1.C to state that accessory structures shall not be located in the BTZ.

Senior Planner Mari Brunner addressed the Committee. Ms. Brunner referred to page 26 in the packet and stated to change "any" to "all." She then added that this Ordinance came from Staff in response to an interpretation from the Zoning Board of Adjustment regarding the definitions for Build-To Zone and front setbacks where they made the determination that because the definition uses the phrase "a building," that the definition only applies to one building on a lot. They asked Staff to come back with a clarification. It was originally proposed to say *any building*, but the revised version says *all buildings or structures*.

The Committee also discussed the following concept under Build-To Zone: the BTZ only applies to all principal buildings or structures with the carve out for buildings that are not able to be placed in the Build-To Zone because of the presence of other principal buildings or structures. The change from last time was to also include proposed buildings. It now reads *Build-To Zone is the area on a lot, measured perpendicularly from the lot line, within which all principal buildings or structures must locate, unless they cannot be located within the Build-To Zone, due to the presence of existing or proposed principal buildings or structures.* 

Ms. Brunner noted the next change that was presented last time was to clarify that we don't want accessory buildings in the Build-To Zone as it would create a hardship for property owners.

She indicated Staff also went through the code in any place where it mentions a Build-To Zone or a Build-To Line dimensional requirement but labels it as a setback. It has now been changed to match what it actually is. Language also does not reference maximum distance, it only refers to minimum distance in the setbacks.

With that the Chair asked for public comment.

Mr. Jared Goodell of 160 Emerald Street addressed the Committee and asked permission to address a few questions to Staff. He noted in the language in I a. it says that a building setback is the required minimum distance all buildings or structures must be located from a lot line which is an occupied and unrestricted by any portion of the building or structure, unless expressly permitted by this LDC. Ms. Brunner in response stated the intent here is to completely separate setbacks from Build-To dimensional requirements. This would not apply to a Build-To Zone or a

Build-To Line. Chair Bosley added this is an attempt to start severing the blurriness between the term *Setback*, *Build-To Zones* and *Build-To Lines*; it is just for buildings that would be subject to setbacks. Mr. Goodell stated his concern is that in the residential districts, setbacks are an issue but Build-To Line and Build-To Zone isn't necessarily in the residential district and asked in the residential districts, if you can still build multiple structures on one lot because it is not expressly permitted by the LDC. Ms. Brunner stated the definition of setback does not control the number of houses that can be placed on a lot, but in the City of Keene, in the residential district, only one principal structure is permitted per lot. However, you are permitted accessory buildings.

Mr. Goodell next referred to language for Build-To Line (item C) and Build-To Zone (item e). The language is all principal buildings or structures. He noted principal buildings is a defined term, structures is a defined term, and principal structures is a defined term. He asked if the term principal buildings or structures means principal building or structures as defined; does structures mean principal structure as it is written now. Ms. Brunner stated that was the intent. The Chair asked whether there was definition difference between structure and principal structure. Mr. Goodell stated a principal building or principal structure is the same definition: *structure that is central to the fundamental uses of the property and is not accessory to the use of another structure on the same premises. Whereas a structure is anything constructed or erected which requires location on or in the ground, or attached to something having location on or in the ground, including signs, billboards, fences and swimming pools. He noted a fence would be considered a structure. The Chair felt this would be something that should be amended.* 

Mr. Goodell next referred to the term "proposed" and stated he is aware this was added because of a question that he had raised at the previous meeting: Item E Build-To Zone. He stated he wanted to be clear on what proposed means. If there is a lot and somebody wants to build three structures on it, but they want to construct the one in the rear first, this is allowed outside of the Build-To Zone. He felt somebody could propose something and abandon it and asked whether there was a cleaner way to meet this intent. Ms. Brunner explained, in the code, it is impossible to write it so that it will capture every situation. She stated she was open to suggestions for wording it, but at the end of the day, there is always going to have to be some interpretation. She explained what she was trying to address with this is a situation where a development that was going to be happening simultaneously, and it includes buildings that are proposed within the Build-To Zone.

Councilor Remy suggested a bond to make sure the rest of the project gets completed.

Councilor Haas asked whether the Planning Board reviews any financials of developers when they propose a project such as this. Planning Chair Farrington stated the Planning Board does not review financials for applicants but there are a number of situations where security is required for things like boundaries and landscaping.

Mr. Kost felt when someone is constructing a multifamily primary building, if they first construct something in the rear and stop construction they will end up leaving a lot of value on the table and felt that would be an incentive to complete the work.

Chair Bosley asked whether there were fines or violations outlined in the LDC if someone was not in compliance. Ms. Brunner stated if it is something that is shown on an approved site plan and they are not in compliance with their site plan, then there is technically an enforcement mechanism but added it takes a lot of Staff effort. With reference to security, she stated the City only imposes security that the City can use to replace, for instance, landscaping or to address stormwater issues. However, for constructing a building, Staff would not recommend requiring a security.

Mr. Goodell suggested a phased permit to make sure the different items are completed. For example, if this item was under the purview of the Planning Board, add a condition that the principal building within the Build-To Zone has to be completed within two years.

Councilor Haas felt the Committee is working on two separate issues here. One is the Build-To Zone or Build-To Line, which is an executable building requirement. The other is the financial stability of the developer, which the Committee does not have a way to consider; if a developer starts a project but can't moved forward due to financial constraints, it could result in the City seizing the property or looking at other financial remedies, which he felt needs to be separate from what the Committee is trying to address in the Land Development Code.

Mr. Goodell reiterated that right now it says "proposed," which means somebody could go to the 4th floor and indicate that they are going to construct something in the future, but right now a building will be constructed in the rear of the site.

Mr. George Hansel of 84 Elm Street addressed the Committee next and stated he felt the Committee was overcomplicating the Build-To Line. He stated he sees the Build-To Line as someone who is looking at the code and trying construct a development or design a site plan. He stated for the Build-To Zone, he understood that as, if you get a building into the zone, then the City should be satisfied from that perspective. He felt it is really up to the designer to decide whether it is one building, two buildings or anything else. He cautioned the Committee of trying to overregulate and try to design the project. Mr. Hansel pointed out that if he was constructing three buildings on a lot and one of them was in the Build-To Zone, he has met the requirement. Chair Bosley in response stated the Committee is trying to accomplish that exact fact and felt the language being proposed does allow for that. She noted the concern is an unethical builder who uses the word "proposed" to only construct a building in the rear of the lot which is not in the Build-To Zone, even though they proposed additional buildings in the Build-To Zone. What is being required is that a structure be built in the Build-To Zone and other structures can be constructed on the lot.

Mr. Hansel suggested the following language: *Build-To Zone in an area of the lot measured perpendicularly from the line within which one principal building or principal structure must locate*. He felt the language being proposed at the present time is problematic.

With no further comments, the Chair closed the public hearing.

Councilor Remy questioned why the Committee did not consider language that would indicate if there was a very wide lot and three buildings could be at the Build-To Line, unless there was a

need to locate, for example, a driveway. He felt the intent was to construct as much to the Build-To Zone as possible.

Mr. Hansel responded by saying at the present time, in the code, you have the Build-To Zone and then you have a percentage. In certain districts, there is a percentage of frontage that has to be met. Ms. Brunner stated this is only for the building facade. It is not the percentage of the lot. Mr. Hansel agreed and added this is where the City is indicating its preference for a certain percentage of the building facade to be taking up the frontage of the lot line.

Mr. Kost felt if you require that only 50% of a lot has to be along the Build-To Line, the City will end up with these "broken tooth" kind of streetscapes and the City would lose the urban structure effect it is trying to achieve. If there are multiple buildings and you fill up the front, but you have a deep enough lot, there could then be structures located to the rear.

The Chair stated she agrees with Staff that the City cannot regulate for every potential issue and also cannot regulate for an unethical person. She felt there needs to be another mechanism to enforce something like that.

Councilor Haas stated he stumbled over the word *or* when the Committee was discussing principal buildings or structures; whether principal was inclusive as an either/or, or would the separate structures be interpreted as not being principal and likes idea of applying principal to both. Councilor Remy felt this should be addressed as a Scrivener's error and not have to go through an amendment. Ms. Brunner noted this Ordinance is not yet an A version and changes can be made at this time.

A motion was made by Mayor Kahn that the Joint Committee suggest an amendment to sections C and E for Ordinance O-2025-20-A that adds the word *principal* in front of structures as well as including all red line changes. The motion was seconded by Kenneth Kost and carried on a unanimous vote.

A motion was made by Harold Farrington that the Planning Board finds that Ordinance O-2025-20-A is consistent with the Master Plan. The motion was seconded by Roberta Mastrogiovanni and was unanimously approved.

A motion was made by Councilor Williams that the PLD Committee request the Mayor set a public hearing on Ordinance O-2025-20-A. The motion was seconded by Councilor Haas and was unanimously approved.

B) Ordinance O-2025-15 Relating to Amendments to the Land Development
Code to Encourage Housing Development. Petitioner Jared Goodell proposes
to amend various sections of the LDC to modify the definitions of the Front,
Side, and Rear Setbacks and the Build-to Zone; Reduce the minimum lot size
in the Neighborhood Business District to 5,000 sf; Increase the density
allowed in the Medium Density District to 6 units per lot; Allow dwelling
units on the ground floor in the Downtown Growth District for lots with
frontage on "Type B" streets; and, Establish rules for applying zoning

# regulations to split-zoned parcels. The sections proposed to be modified include 1.3.3, 5.3.1, 5.3.2, 8.3.1(C), and 19.2 of the LDC.

Ms. Brunner referred to Page 30 and stated the first change was to completely remove the proposed changes to the setbacks and Build-To Line and Zones and instead to have them all in one ordinance.

The second item was the purpose of the Neighborhood Business District. At the last workshop, one of the items that Staff raised was the fact that the purpose statement very intentionally calls Neighborhood Business District an additional Downtown District and explained that the intent is to make sure it is clear that it is eligible for the 79-E Program. Based on the applicant's testimony, the reasoning behind changing this purpose statement was to make sure that it refers to the fact that Residential Uses are allowed in this District. The amended language would read as follows:

The Neighborhood Business District is intended to serve as an additional Downtown Zoning District that promotes smaller sized businesses, professional uses and residential uses, which support adjacent neighborhoods and workplaces with an orientation toward pedestrian and bicycle access. Some uses are restricted in size to limit adverse impacts on nearby residences and to maintain a pedestrian scale of development. All uses in this district shall have City water and sewer service.

Ms. Brunner stated the next change is with respect to the minimum lot area as discussed at the last workshop. Currently 50% of the parcels in this district are less than 8,000 square feet in size and the lot size goes down to 5,000 square feet. Staff felt for a 5,000 square foot lot, it might be prudent to also reduce the setbacks to make sure the lots are actually buildable. What is being proposed is as follows: to change the front Build-To Zone to be zero to 10 feet, reduce the minimum rear setback to 10 feet, retain the corner side Build-To Zone as a 5 to 10 foot, and reduce the minimum interior side setback to five feet. Just for those smaller lots to open up more land to be developed.

The Mayor stated he is in favor of what is being proposed, except for the five-foot side setback. He explained maintaining a three-story building only with a five-foot setback using a ladder could be difficult.

Chair Bosley asked for an example of five-foot setback elsewhere in the City. Ms. Brunner did not think the City has five-foot setbacks in existence anywhere else in the City but there are plenty of locations with zero-foot setbacks, such as the Cottage Court.

Chair Bosley felt workers could potentially use staging if they needed to access upper floors or ladders that could be secured to the roof. Ms. Brunner stated she could check with building code Staff how a situation such a this could be handled.

Councilor Remy referred to a Scrivener's error and to strike out 8,000.

Councilor Haas felt the five-foot setback would be further complicated should there be a fence on the property line, which could reduce it down to a three-foot setback, making it more difficult to get on a ladder,

Ms. Brunner referred to the next section with the definition of multifamily dwelling. The original proposal states that up to six dwelling units would be allowed if each dwelling unit is not more than 600 square feet in gross floor area. She stated after discussing all the other things that control unit size, the Committee decided to go up to 600 square feet and strike the square foot requirement. There was also some discussion about requiring more than three units to go to the Planning Board. Ms. Brunner stated Staff is recommending against that, only because there can be situations where, for example, an adaptive reuse of the building where it is internal conversion and there are no changes to the site.

The other change to the definition of multifamily was with respect to allowing units on the ground floor. Based on the discussion at the last meeting, it now reads, in the Downtown Growth District, while units may be permitted on the ground floor if located behind tenantable commercial space. Ms. Brunner explained this takes out the different street types as long as there is some sort of commercial space along the street and does not get into how deep that space needs to be.

The Mayor referred to the idea of six units on a Medium Density lot and stated he is referring to the east side neighborhood and their concerns with density. He felt six units seemed like a lot on a 5,000 square foot lot and the neighborhood concern about creating more density in the neighborhood.

Chair Bosley stated it was discussed at the last meeting that there is a mechanism created to enable this type of development, which is referred to as Cottage Court. However, if you start changing the exterior of the building, amount of impervious surface, or parking requirements it would trigger Planning Board review, which does give the public an opportunity for input.

Mr. Kost stated he had raised the concern about parking. For example, if there are going to be six units, there is going to be more parking required, which could eventually see people parking on grass and on impervious surfaces. Chair Bosley clarified that the City of Keene code does not allow people to park on grass or impervious surface, and this is something code enforcement would address. She agreed it does happen. She went on to say that there is going to be state legislation that is going to change the density in our neighborhoods, regardless of the number of units that are being allowed. The legislation that is passed allows for up to 16 unrelated people to live in a unit instead of four. The Chair indicated this is why the Committee needs to start looking at what the definition of a unit means. The Chair referred to example of units that are non-conforming now that could be conforming for rental purposes and felt this is something the City should try and get ahead of based on living conditions these units would start causing.

Councilor Haas asked whether there is a limit to living units in any other district. Ms. Brunner stated in the Low-Density district and the Rural District you are only allowed to have a single-

family home as well as an ADU. This would mean up to two units in those districts. Medium Density is the next one, which is currently at three units, and High Density does not have a cap.

Councilor Williams stated, as a resident of the east side, some of these large buildings in the past had quite a few more people living in them than they do today. He felt there is a certain amount of logic in figuring out how we can partition those buildings so that they can fit the number of people in which they used to fit.

Ms. Brunner continued with her presentation and asked if there were any questions about the tenantable commercial space in the Downtown Growth District.

Mr. Kost stated he likes the idea of street facing retail or other things that are interesting for people to look at and the idea of locating residential in the rear. He stated his concern is something he has seen in dynamic cities that are growing and are active. For example, where there are streets of empty storefronts that cannot be filled with retail uses. The Chair stated this is a living document that can be revisited at any time if the City sees there are such problems happening.

The next item Ms. Brunner addressed is with respect to parcels that fall into more than one Zoning District. The first change was to the nonconformity section of the code and to the rules of interpretation. The reason for this is a lot that is split-zoned is not necessarily non-conforming. The proposal is to move it to section 1.3 of Article 1: Rules of Measurement and Exceptions. Ms. Brunner stated that in reviewing what was discussed at the last meeting, the language did not quite accomplish what she said it did in the meeting. The language states as follows:

Where an existing lot of record falls into more than one zoning district, the provisions of each district shall be applied separately to each portion of the lot. With the following exception: A. For lots or portions thereof, which are not large enough to be subdivided, the property owner may choose to apply the provisions of the district which comprises the largest share of the lot, to the portions of the lot that cannot be subdivided.

Under this language, there are some directions to the interpreter that would normally be the Zoning Administrator as to what this means.

For the purposes of this subsection, only when determining if a lot or portion thereof is large enough to be subdivided, the following shall be considered:

- 1. Each portion of the lot in each zoning district shall be evaluated separately to determine whether new legal lots could be created that are not split zoned.
- 2. Any portion of a lot that could be subdivided legally based on the underlying zoning district shall comply with requirements of the underlying zoning district.

Ms. Brunner explained Split-Zone parcels happen for a variety of reasons, such as through voluntary mergers, boundary line adjustments, etc. A property owner can get lots that fall into more than one Zoning District. Ms. Brunner noted to a rendering and stated in this situation, the property owner has two options under these regulations. They could apply the requirements of the Low-Density District, the portion of the lot in yellow, and apply the Commerce District

requirements to the portion of the lot that is shown in pink. Or they could choose to apply the provisions of the Low Density District to the entire lot, because the commerce portion is not large enough to be subdivided and be its own lot.

Ms. Brunner referred to the Mint Car Wash site which is located in three different Zoning Districts. The purple section is in the Industrial Zone, the orange is in High Density and the pink is in Commerce. The orange portion (High Density) is large enough to be subdivided because the minimum lot size in High Density is only 6,000 square feet. The Commerce portion is about the same size as the High-Density portion, but it is not large enough to be subdivided because the minimum lot size for Commerce is 15,000 square feet.

Under this language, the property owner could either have the provisions of High Density applied to the portion that is in High Density, Commerce portion to Commerce and the Industrial portion to Industrial, or they could apply the requirements of Industrial to the Commerce portion of the lot, but not the High-Density portion of the lot. The only option in this situation would be for the property owner is to go through a map amendment or live under these regulations.

Councilor Haas asked whether Staff has had requests for actions such as what was just described. Ms. Brunner stated the City has always applied the rules of the underlying Zoning District to each portion of the lot that is in that Zoning District. She stated this has happened many times, which causes hardship for the property owner. The property owner has had to apply for a variance or design the project under the current regulations. She felt what is being proposed works and added that anything that gives guidance to providing flexibility is helpful.

The Chair asked for comments from the Petitioner next. Mr. Jared Goodell of 160 Emerald Street began by stating that the additional Downtown Zoning District, which was added back to the purpose statement, would make sense to move it out of the Commerce Districts into Article 4, the Downtown Districts. At the present time it lives in Article 5, which is Commerce.

With reference to the Mayor's comments, Mr. Goodell noted the maximum height for Neighborhood Business is two stories, or 35 feet, and wasn't sure if this would address the Mayor's concerns.

#3 - There was a discussion about the impact of a neighborhood and noted to what Councilor Williams stated that there are these large buildings, which are too big for what people need now. The intent is to repurpose those to be more efficient. In that same section, Item C, Downtown Growth District, dwelling units may be permitted on the ground floor if located behind tenantable commercial space.

Mr. Goodell stated he wanted to make sure that it is known what "behind" means. He referred to a drawing and asked for clarification. Ms. Brunner stated it is meant to say that there is tenantable commercial space between the unit and the street. The Chair clarified if the facade was commercial space, a step back be required to have commercial space as well, running parallel with other residential space if those exist. Ms. Brunner stated the way it is written currently does not give that type of flexibility.

Mr. Goodell asked for clarification of that language as he has a building configured like this (appendage on the side of the building) and he would like to rent for residential. This concluded Mr. Goodell's comments

Committee discussion was next.

Chair Bosley stated the initial portion of this ordinance is stricken and rewritten under the City's ordinance that the Committee heard earlier. The new first item becomes the Neighborhood Business Definition.

Item 2 is Minimum lot area change and there is an amendment to strike the 8,000.

The Chair asked whether there was any concern about changing the setbacks that the Mayor raised. The Chair stated she did look at a solution to the problem, which would be scaffolding, usually about 18 inches wide.

The Mayor stated his understanding is that Staff would discuss this issue with code enforcement Staff and bring it back to the Committee. He agreed scaffolding is an option but many repair and maintenance services don't use or own scaffolding. He stated he also agrees with Councilor Haas' concern with fencing. Chair Bosley felt a decision should be made tonight because this Ordinance goes to Council, then a public hearing will be scheduled after which the item goes before the PLD Committee. If changes are made at the PLD Committee, it will come back before the Joint Committee again. She added she is comfortable with five feet and added there are many buildings in the City with 0-foot setbacks that people are able to access using creative solutions, like scaffolding.

Councilor Remy stated he agrees with the Chair because, at times, someone would construct a square building or a rectangular building on a non-square lot. He felt this would be up to a property owner for the options they would use to access and maintain their building.

Ms. Mastrogiovanni did not feel five was enough room and felt there could be safety concerns. She stated she understands the need to compress as much as we can, but if we start shrinking everything down she wasn't sure what that would look like.

Councilor Haas referred to the five-foot setback issue and raised the issue about additional construction that goes into a firewall. He added that without knowing about the different properties that might be available under five feet, he was not uncomfortable with changing it. The Chair stated, for example, in the firewall scenario, a developer could choose not to go with five feet. She felt this was not a requirement, it is an opportunity.

Mr. Kost noted the original intent of this ordinance was to get more buildable space and get more living units. Maintenance was one consideration but felt the ordinance should be voted on and then look at other cities or towns and see how it is being handled.

A motion was made by Councilor Remy that the Joint Committee move to amend.

Ordinance 0-2025-15 to align with all recommended Staff changes, including adjusting the minimum interior side setback to five feet. The motion was seconded by Kenneth Kost. The motion carried on a 9-1 with Mayor Kahn voting in opposition.

Ms. Brunner asked whether the Committee was comfortable with what Mr. Goodell had raised regarding the tenantable space being located behind a commercial space (the location he had indicated in his drawing, offset from the main property). Councilor Remy stated his motion was to amend the A version and felt it could be amended further. Chair Bosley did not feel that it is something that has been considered in the past. Councilor Haas stated the Committee had skipped over 1 and 2 under Item 3. The Chair stated it was all amended under the A version the Committee just voted on. Councilor Williams felt it would be prudent to edit that idea of what "behind" is, as long as it is behind the Build-To Zone. The Chair asked Staff if there was a Build-To Zone in Downtown Growth. Ms. Brunner answered in the affirmative and stated she didn't have a copy of the code but for purposes of discussion, it could be zero to five feet for a Type A and zero to 10 feet for a Type B. Another option could be to say that X percentage of the building along the street facade has to be tenantable commercial space. She stated she would like to review that number further. Councilor Remy stated it could also say *as long as it is setback from tenantable commercial space*.

Councilor Haas asked whether the City has a percentage factor in the Downtown Growth District; for example, a percentage factor of how much of the building needs to be in the Build-To Zone or on the Build-To Line. Chair Farrington stated in the LDC for a Type A street it is a zero to five-foot Build-To Zone and for Type B Street it is 5 to 15-foot Build-To Zone, unless located on a corner lot. Ms. Brunner added the minimum Type A street Build-To Percentage is 80% and the minimum Type B street is 60%. Public space gets count towards the Build-To Percentage.

Mr. Kost clarified the intent of that is to have a facade along the street, which is a Build-To Zone, although it does allow indentations, public space, etc.

Chair Bosley stated the impetus behind what is being discussed is to try to increase the number of residential units that we can get into neighborhoods, and this is why in the Commercial Zone, something similar was adopted. She stated she is comfortable with what Councilor Williams suggested if the building is set back and we have that street frontage.

A motion was made by Chair Bosley to amend the language in Section 3, 2C. in the Downtown Growth District to state that dwelling units may be permitted on the ground floor if located behind tenantable commercial space or behind the Build-To Zone. The motion was seconded by Councilor Remy and was unanimously adopted.

Councilor Haas stated he was not comfortable going to six dwelling units per lot in the Medium Density District. He stated he recognizes there are many large, not fully occupied homes in that area that could be filled out with more living spaces and encourages property owners to do that and create more housing units on their own. He felt the City does have vehicle to do this; through Planning Board review or through a Cottage Court application. He stated he was not comfortable

opening up the neighborhood in this manner. This could cause a cascade of additional residents loading into the neighborhood. He stated he was in favor of densification and wants to see it brought forward but felt the council needs to take slower steps.

He went on to say he is also concerned when it is stated there will be no change to impervious surfaces and parking and violations will be left up to code enforcement officials who he indicated are already challenged. Chair Bosley stated in order to get to six units, an occupancy permit for six units would need to be obtained with verifiable six parking spaces on the ground. She stated she agrees with Councilor Williams that large homes are not being used like they used to be and felt opportunities need to be created for young professionals. Councilor Haas stated he agrees but felt it needs to be done carefully and is always concerned with something being done by right.

Mr. Kost stated that at times, these large homes tend to be neglected and locating six units could improve the homes. Councilor Williams stressed the importance of creating smaller units from these bigger homes to improve the housing crisis.

A motion was made by Councilor Haas that the Joint Committee do not change Item 3. 2.A from three to six units and leave it at three units for now. The motion failed for lack of second.

The Chair asked whether there were any changes to Split-zoning. There were no changes.

A motion was made by Chair Bosley to amend the Ordinance to create an A Version. The motion was seconded by Councilor Williams and carried on a 9-1 vote with Councilor Haas voting in opposition.

Chair Farrington stated he felt that none of the changes being discussed had an impact on whether or not this conforms with the Master Plan.

A motion was made by Harold Farrington that the Planning Board accepts the A version of the Ordinance O-2025-15 as being consistent with the Master Plan. The motion was seconded by Councilor Remy and was unanimously approved.

A motion was made by Councilor Williams that the PLD Committee request the Mayor set a public hearing on Ordinance O-2025-15. The motion was seconded by Councilor Haas and was unanimously approved.

#### IV) New Business

None.

#### V) Next Meeting

It was agreed that the next meeting would be on September 8, 2025. The August meeting will be cancelled due to Council's vacation.

## VI) Adjournment

There being no further business, Chair Bosley adjourned the meeting at 8:42 PM.

Respectfully submitted by, Krishni Pahl, Minute Taker

Reviewed and edited by, Emily Duseau, Planning Technician